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The meeting was called to order by Chairman Wright at 8:30 a.m.





ITEM #1:	INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS





Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed BCC Commissioner Daryl McLain and SANAC Chairman, Wes Pennington.





ITEM #2:	APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 


JANUARY 12, 1999





MOTION:  By Board Member Bush, seconded by Board Member Gibson, approving the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, January 12, 1999.


Motion passed.





ITEM #3:	PRESENTATION OF PLAQUES OF APPRECIATION TO 


SANDRA S. GLENN AND  STEPHEN H. COOVER





Chairman Wright advised it was a pleasure to present a plaque of appreciation to Sandra S. Glenn for service as Chairman from October 7, 1997 to October 6, 1998.  The resolution which was passed by the Board on November 3, 1998, and read into the minutes as follows:





	BE IT RESOLVED, by the Sanford Airport Authority that upon motion duly made, seconded and approved at its regularly scheduled board meeting on November 3, 1998, the Authority recognizes Sandra S. Glenn for diligently serving as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority from October 7, 1997 to October 6, 1998.





	WHEREAS, Sandra S. Glenn has served well as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority; and





	WHEREAS, Sandra S. Glenn was elected Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority on October 7, 1997; and





	WHEREAS, Sandra S. Glenn gave freely of her time to serve as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority for the Orlando Sanford Airport; and





	WHEREAS, under the direction and leadership of Sandra S. Glenn, the Airport continued to develop as one of the finest airports in the country; and





	WHEREAS, The Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority wish to publicly acknowledge Sandra S. Glenn’s contribution of time and expertise for the benefit of the Sanford Airport Authority, the City of Sanford, Seminole County, and for all who use the Orlando Sanford Airport.





	NOW, THEREFORE, upon motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously approved, the Authority publicly recognizes and extols the efforts of Sandra S. Glenn;





	BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall be spread upon the minutes of the Authority for all to see, so say we all





	This third day of November 1998.





Chairman Wright advised is was a pleasure also to present a plaque of appreciation for service as Interim Executive Director to Stephen H. Coover.  The resolution which was passed by the Board on November 3, 1998, was read into the minutes as follows:





	BE IT RESOLVED, by the Sanford Airport Authority that upon motion duly made, seconded and approved at its regularly scheduled board meeting on November 3, 1998, that the Authority recognizes Stephen H. Coover for his dedicated and faithful service to the Orlando Sanford Airport.





	WHEREAS, Stephen H. Coover has served well as Board Counsel of the Orlando Sanford Airport; and





	WHEREAS, Stephen H. Coover was appointed as Interim Executive Director of the Orlando Sanford Airport on April 21, 1998; and





	WHEREAS, Stephen H. Coover put aside the demands of his private law practice to serve as Interim Executive Director of the Orlando Sanford Airport at the request of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority; and





	WHEREAS, under his direction and leadership, the Airport was able to proceed in its continued and uninterrupted development as one of the finest airports in the country; and





	WHEREAS, The Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority wish to publicly acknowledge Stephen H. Coover’s contribution of expertise for the benefit of the Authority, the City of Sanford, Seminole County, and for all who use the Orlando Sanford Airport.





	NOW, THEREFORE, upon motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously approved, the Authority publicly recognizes and extols the efforts of Stephen H. Coover;





	BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall be spread upon the minutes of the Authority for all to see, so say we all





	This third day of November 1998.





Chairman Wright advised that were it not for Mr. Coover’s willingness, at some sacrifice to himself, his partners, and his clients, to fill the position of Interim Executive Director, it would have been a very difficult time.  With Mr. Coover’s background and knowledge of ongoing issues, a transition which could have been very difficult turned out to be one that was very smooth and the operation of the Airport progressed during Mr. Coover’s term and is most greatly appreciated. 





�
ITEM #4:	CONSENT AGENDA





A.	Acceptance of FDOT Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement Number 1, Financial Project Identification Number 248084 1 84 01 (formerly 5827547) for FAR Part 150 Noise Study Update





FDOT offered a Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement for the FAR Part 150 Noise Compatibility Study Update in the additional amount of $3,000.00.  Under the original grant, FDOT provided $5,500.00.  This Supplemental JPA increases FDOT’s share of the total project cost to $8,500.00, which is 5% of the project’s $170,000.00.  The Authority’s share of the total is also $8,500.00 (5%), and the FAA grant provides $153,000.00 (90%).  These amounts are included in the Authority’s current FY 98/99 budget.





It was recommended the Authority adopt a resolution approving acceptance of the Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement and authorize the Chairman to execute the documents.





B.	Consideration of Building Lease Number 99-01 with English Pine Cottages Antiques, Inc., and release from Building Lease 94-53





Staff recommended approval of Building Lease Number 99-01 with English Pine Cottages Antiques, Inc., for Building 142 consisting of 24,000 square feet.  The three year lease has a total value of $222,000.00.  Concurrent with the lease date, staff recommended that English Pine Cottage Antiques, Inc., be released from Building Lease 94-53 for Building 9 and Building 401.





C.	Consideration of Addendum B to Lease Number 98-08 with TBI US, Inc., for the cold storage area in the new Cargo Centre





TBI US, Inc., requested an Addendum to Lease Number 98-08 to include the 6,000 square foot cold storage area in the new Airport Cargo Centre.  Lease term is five (5) years with a graduated rental scale.  Total value of the lease addendum is $222,000.00.





MOTION:  By Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, approving the Consent Agenda as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #5:	LEASE AGREEMENT FOR SAA FUEL FARM FACILITY





Executive Director White advised this issue had been around for a long time.  It was thought that a solution to the problem of leasing the Authority’s fuel farm had been found.  Because the Authority accepted a state grant in 1993 to construct the fuel farm, the Authority is required by state regulations to rent the farm at fair market value.  The Authority cannot sell the fuel farm.  Several exercises had been utilized in an attempt to determine fair market value of the fuel farm.  Ultimately, the method that made the most sense was ascertaining fair market value by starting off with the construction cost of the project, i.e., the “cost method."  (Copies of letters to SunJet and JettAire describing the terms in detail were distributed to Board Members.)  Staff calculated a monthly rental rate based upon thirty year depreciation of the fuel farm, keeping in mind that the farm had been in service for five years.  It was proposed that the Authority offer to lease the fuel farm for a maximum period of twenty-five years at a facility rate of $1,103.00 per month over the lifetime of the deal, plus the value of the land, which would be approximately 10,500 square feet at a current rate of $0.15 per square foot, yielding a monthly rental of $131.00.  Land rental would be adjusted every five years based upon CPI.  Total initial monthly minimum rental that the Authority would accept would be $1,234.00.  Two sources had requested to rent the fuel farm, SunJet and JettAire.  Terms had been presented to both at the same time by facsimile.  Responses had been received from both SunJet and JettAire on Friday advising that they would agree to the terms.  (Copies of letters from both firms were distributed.)  One minor difference between the two offers was that SunJet offered to pay six months rent in advance in cash at the signing of the lease.  In the JettAire Group, Inc. FBO Agreement there is a right of first refusal granted for the fuel farm.  The way that is constructed is that if the Authority receives an offer from any third party, in this case SunJet, the Authority is required by the terms of the contract to present the offer to JettAire within ten days of receipt of the offer.  JettAire then has ten days in which to decide what to do, whether to match the offer or not.  If JettAire chooses to match the offer under identical terms, they have to advise the Authority within ten (10) business days if they intend to do so.  The Authority would then enter into formal lease agreement within the next five (5) days.  The terms were being presented to the Board for approval to officially present those to the groups following the provisions of the JettAire agreement to present the SunJet offer to JettAire advising that this is the offer received and ask if JettAire would match the agreement.  If JettAire decided to accept, they must notify the Authority that they intend to go through with the lease.





Counsel advised that the Board needed to agree that the terms set out are fair and reasonable to the Authority, therefore, making the offer the two parties had put on the table something that the Authority would accept.  Otherwise it would be a wasted effort on everyone’s part.  Since the SunJet offer had been described as slightly better, that offer would be tendered to JettAire.  JettAire would have ten days to respond in writing that they will meet those terms.  If they do accept the terms, the Authority and JettAire have five business days to negotiate terms of a lease, which would not be very difficult.  On the fifth business day, in theory, JettAire would be required to execute such lease and put down required payments.  At the March meeting the Board would be able to approve a lease and JettAire’s tenancy could begin.  If JettAire did not make the required payments and execute the lease by the fifth day, as required by the terms of their FBO Agreement, they would lose their right to lease the fuel farm and the same lease could be executed with SunJet.  Sometime in the latter part of the month of February the issue could be resolved one way or the other.





Board Member Howell advised the Authority had lots of problems with JettAire being delinquent in payments.  He wanted to know what could be done to correct delinquency issues in the future.





Executive Director White advised the concern was legitimate, and that was one of the reasons the Authority had requested six months rent in advance or an irrevocable letter of credit.  When talking with the parties about proposals, the Authority had indicated that these were minimum terms.  The Authority would accept better terms, more money, etc., and there was discussion at one point of one of the parties paying five years rent in advance.  Counsel and Staff would work to make sure that language on the rental payment schedules would be strict and as tight as could be done legally.





Executive Director White advised that he and the Director of Finance had worked very carefully to find a mechanism for rental of the fuel farm that was fair and made some sense.  It would have to be defended to the FDOT because of the grant.  This is not the first proposal received from JettAire.





Discussion continued as to over-rides.





The Director of Finance advised fuel flowage was $0.03 for jet and $0.10 for avgas.





Executive Director White advised the Authority’s fuel farm is a state of the art facility, probably considerable more expensive than anyone would be required to construct in today’s market.  That was one of the factors considered when staff chose not to do a replacement cost calculation.  It would probably be cheaper in the long run for an operator to construct their own fuel farm, leasing land from the Authority, designing the farm the way they want it to be, and not make it quite so complex.  The Authority’s fuel farm was state of the art in 1993 and firms probably would not do all of that today if they were going to construct their own fuel farm.  The Authority’s fuel farm is a bit more of a cadillac than either JettAire or SunJet would like it to be, but staff thinks the rental rate is still a fair rate.





Board Member Miller advised, depending upon where a new fuel farm would be constructed, why would the Authority not have certain standards that would make newly constructed fuel farms presentable to the betterment of the Airport?  We are looking to make this Airport better as an operating facility as well as appearance.  The Executive Director’s statement was bothersome if it was intended to be a policy statement.





Executive Director White advised that it was not a policy statement, however, he would agree that he did not want any new facility to look unaesthetic.  The Authority would definitely have certain minimum requirements.  However, for instance, the OSI fuel farm does not have landscaping.  





Board Member Miller advised he was not trying to drive someone’s costs through the roof but at the same time the Authority is building now for the future and setting standards for who we are and what we want to be.  Landscaping is not the expensive element.  





Board Member Miller advised he thought he had heard that staff and counsel would negotiate terms of a lease after the Board was adjourned this date.  He thought it was imperative that the Board express its opinions about the relationship with JettAire.  If the Authority is forced to continue to deal with JettAire, something very direct needed to be put in the lease that the Authority would not tolerate late payments, as had been the Authority’s experience in the past.





Chairman Wright advised board comments were to be followed by Counsel and the Executive Director.  The Board needs to make a determination that (1) the minimum terms provided to SunJet and JettAire are fair and reasonable and approve of those terms in a minimum offer, and as an adjunct to that finding, (2) authorize the Executive Director to extend the offer that was tendered by SunJet to JettAire and determine JettAire’s response based upon the timelines outlined.  A lease proposal would be provided to the Board for approval in March.  At that time comments, observations, and direction of Board Members would be appropriate.  Counsel and the Executive Director should proceed on the lease with either of the two parties that should be fair and reasonable and should also provide very clear and unequivocal provisions for payment, short grace periods, if any, and a very tight lease recognizing that the Authority did not want to have any uncomfortable deals with any tenant.





Discussion continued.





Chairman Wright advised the direction of the Board was to make a very succinct clause providing for default provisions.





Counsel advised that both SunJet and JettAire were present at the meeting and could hear that the terms were going to be very strict with regard to delinquency, grace periods, notice to be minimal (especially with regard to payment issues), and the timing to recapture the fuel farm in case of default would be very short.





Discussion as to cross default provisions.





Chairman Wright asked if there could be any peculiar provisions that would provide for cross default provisions that, if the firm were in default of any other leases, would constitute default under the fuel farm lease.





Counsel advised that all leases the Authority has with JettAire have cross default clauses in them.  A lease for the fuel farm would also contain cross default provisions.





Discussion continued.





Chairman Wright advised an offer has been made by SunJet.  The offer is being extended to JettAire to accept.  There has been a concern historically with JettAire being punctual and timely with payments.  From a management standpoint, it has not been comfortable to deal with JettAire in the past on their leases.  The question has been, in the offer back to JettAire, and perhaps it may require some amendment to the offer provided by SunJet, that the lease might provide for a cross default provision which would provide that a default under any other lease would also constitute default under the fuel farm lease.  





Counsel advised the first thing the Authority should do is make a determination whether or not the terms that staff presented and terms that have been accepted by two parties who want to lease the fuel farm are fair and reasonable.  If the terms are acceptable, it is all semantics.  What we want to know is, if the terms are acceptable to the Board, we are obligated to present the offer to JettAire and allow them their right of first refusal.  That is the first issue.  On that issue, the Director of Finance should brief the Board regarding the money that is currently being lost at the fuel farm, the money that will be provided by this offer, and how that will affect the Authority’s finances.  Once we decide whether the offer that has been put out is fair and reasonable to the Airport Authority, then it would not be wise for the Board to negotiate a lease with either party at this board meeting.  Counsel and the Executive Director understand the concerns of the Board.  The fuel farm is an important asset because it is the only fuel source the Authority has other than JettAire.  SunJet is not authorized to fuel third party aircraft at this time.  It would be very reasonable to put very strict terms in the fuel farm lease because it is an essential asset to this Airport.  JettAire understands that the lease will be firm, and if they do not exercise the option properly and come up with the funds at the correct time, the lease that will have been drawn for JettAire will be “change of name only” and handed over to SunJet.  SunJet will have to live with those same terms.  JettAire is accustomed to cross default clauses because they have that clause in all of their leases with the Authority.





Discussion as to placing a cross over provision in SunJet leases should SunJet be the company that ends up leasing the fuel farm.  In the finding by the Board of fair and reasonable, a default provision providing for a cross default clause to any other lease would be required.





Discussion by Mayor Dale as to why the Board could not approve a lease today.





Counsel advised that the Board should not approve a lease with terms that do not yet exist.  At the March meeting the Board will be in a position to approve a lease, and it will be with either SunJet or JettAire.  Tenants should sign leases and have them sitting in front of the Board when they are approved.  That is the same regardless of whose name it is.  There are grace periods built into the JettAire leases, and JettAire is simply taking advantage of those grace periods.  Staff is now clear that the Board wants JettAire, or any tenant, to pay their bills when they are supposed to pay.





Mayor Dale advised he was still confused as to why the Board could not approve a lease with these terms and have it signed by one of the parties without coming back before the Board in March.  





Counsel advised that could be done.  A lease could be approved subject to the terms the Board approves.  However, it was not a good idea to negotiate the terms of a lease in a meeting like this.  





Mayor Dale advised he understood that the Board had the terms.  He asked how JettAire was going to have ten days to respond and five days to close if it is not going to come back to the Board until March.  The Board has then taken another party and put them into a position of extending the first right of refusal.





Executive Director White advised that the terms presented today were the financial terms, not the legal terms of the lease.





Chairman Wright advised each provision of the lease, not the least of which are the default provisions, the cross default, grace periods, etc., if it is the pleasure of the Board to spend the time to go through the lease, so be it.  However, Counsel is advising that the terms presented  are the financial terms of the lease upon which the offer will be extended.  The basic lease into which the financial terms will be placed will have very strict default provisions including a cross default provision which is common to Authority leases.





Counsel advised JettAire has ten days to say they will accept the terms.  They have five business days to sign the lease and put up the money.  They will have put the money up and signed the lease, and they will be waiting until March for ratification by the Board.  One or the other of the firms will be on a lease with the money in the Authority’s account ready to go for the March meeting.  SunJet would not be able to immediately utilize the facility anyway because they are not a FBO.  JettAire could utilize the facility as soon as the Board approves the lease in March.





Board Member Howell objected to the fact that Board Members would not have an opportunity to see the lease until the March meeting.  He further advised that he wanted to see the lease prior to the March meeting.





Counsel advised the lease would be in the Board’s general package or could be sent whenever the Board desired as soon as the lease was negotiated.  Work on the lease would begin on Friday.





Executive Director White advised if Board Members would like to see the negotiated lease prior to the board meeting, staff would be happy to provide it by fax.





Discussion as to when JettAire’s ten days would begin.





Counsel advised the ten days would begin as soon as the Authority tendered the document of the offer to JettAire in writing, which would be sometime later this date.





Chairman Wright advised if the offer was accepted on the financial terms as to being fair and reasonable, a lease, which would be common to any tenant, would be tendered and would have the default provision discussed for signature.





Counsel advised the right of first refusal did not contemplate the tender of a contract, only an offer.





Continued discussion by Mayor Dale.





Counsel advised the Board had been concerned about leasing the fuel farm to JettAire because there was no other fuel source on the Airport.  The Executive Director is of the opinion that the Authority could get skid tanks in fairly quickly if the Authority was not able to recapture the fuel farm quickly.  Also, SunJet is coming on line as another source of fueling in the near future.  





Executive Director White advised having a fueling source was one of the reasons for the six month provision for prepaid rent in the terms.  Theoretically, if the lease goes to JettAire, in six months SunJet will be an FBO if they adhere to their schedule.  Then there would be another fuel source.  The Airport’s customers would have an option as to where they get their fuel.  It buys the Authority six month's assurance that there will be a fuel farm open for business.





Discussion by Mayor Dale as to what would happen if there was no fuel.  There had been a time or two when people needed fuel and there was none at JettAire.





Executive Director White advised skid mounted fuel tanks could be obtained within a short period.  Authority personnel have retained training and testing requirements.  Authority personnel would be in a position to do the fueling on a temporary interim basis until an FBO started up.  We feel as if there is enough assurance so that the customer would not suffer if something happened and the operator went belly up.  In addition to the cross default provision discussed, one of the terms placed on fuel farm leases was the fact that no one can lease or operate a fuel farm unless they are a current FBO.  If they go out of business as a FBO they do not keep the fuel farm.  It automatically cancels at the same time.





Counsel advised the Director of Finance should report to the Board on the financial issues.  Also, he wanted to make it clear that the right of first refusal was to JettAire Group, Inc., not to Million Air or any other entity.  OSI does have a second right of refusal which could be exercised before SunJet, in theory.  Discussions with OSI have revealed that they may be willing to release their right of refusal.





Board Member Robertson advised he still was not happy with the money.





The Director of Finance briefed the Board regarding the current experience with the fuel farm, loss of revenue and monthly payments made on the debt.  The terms discussed would turn that around.  It currently costs the Authority $3,700 per month to operate the fuel farm, which includes debt service of $1,981 per month plus labor and other basic costs.  Under the terms presented, either entity would pay off the fuel farm debt and take over management of the fuel farm.  The Authority would receive rent for the ground the fuel farm covers under the lease.  The terms would completely wipe out the debt and allow the Authority to begin making money on the fuel farm.  Monthly expenses average about $4,000 to manage, operate, and maintain the fuel farm.  





Discussion continued as to why the Authority no longer provides fueling services itself.





Executive Director White advised that with labor costs to the Authority, the amount paid out far exceeded the $670,000 revenues indicated.  The Authority was in a hole the entire time it pumped gas.  That is why the Authority made the decision to get out of the fuel business.  Both parties have agreed to pay the balance of the fuel farm loan (approximately $105,000) in cash at the time of signing.  That debt would be completely wiped out.





Counsel summarized.  The point of the matter is that the Authority is losing $3,700 per month currently and would be plus $1,200, making us $4,900 to the good in simple math.





Executive Director White advised history has indicated that the Authority cannot operate the fuel farm and make money.  Other airports do not usually get into the business of operating fuel farms.  





Mayor Dale advised if someone put up $105,000 and then defaulted they would be out that $105,000.  The Authority’s debt would be paid off whether they default or not.





MOTION: By Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to accept the terms as being fair and reasonable to be included in the offer to JettAire for their first right of refusal, as well as to direct staff and Counsel to negotiate terms of the lease as discussed by the board.


Motion passed.


Chairman Wright advised assuming OSI released their rights, this will be resolved.  Board Members will get a fax copy of a draft lease within approximately ten days.  





Counsel advised the letter to JettAire would be written today and the ten days would begin today.





ITEM #6:	PRESENTATION ON AIRPORT NOISE ISSUES





Director of Operations, Jack Dow, introduced Jimmy Goff, HNTB, and Wes Pennington, Chairman of SANAC.





Mr. Goff briefed the Board regarding the FAR Part 150 Noise Study advising that single event noise monitoring had been conducted at numerous locations with sophisticated equipment that worked and gave information that would stand up in court.  The type of complaints coming from SANAC and discussions with other people indicated that a determination needed to be made whether or not some of the people were hearing a noise that was a level above and beyond that which could be determined to be irritable.  Monitoring in some areas indicated that some people do get a level of noise that could be determined to be irritable.  The noise they hear is only for a 20 second period of time.  Monitoring was based on working with the tower to come up with flight tracks of exactly how the heavies are coming and going in and out of SFB.  The chart gives a visual of noise contours identifying exactly where the most impacted areas are located.  Federal criteria are based on 65 DNL.   The DNL recorded is under federal, EPA and FAA standards requiring any measures to be taken.  The next phase of the study would be to solicit community input.  The exhibits had been done in order to show surrounding communities how the noise contours work.  Many people call and complain about noise which they think is coming from Sanford.  Chances are that some of the noise they are hearing is coming from the big airport down south.  Once community input is completed recommendations would be submitted.  Recommendations would be based on federal guidelines.  Recommendations would be made about operational characteristics of the airport, any potential land use type scenarios indicating a need for change by the City of Sanford or Seminole County.  Once that is done, submission would be made to the FAA with a six month process where it would go to Washington and then to Regional Offices in Atlanta.  FAA will come back with approval of recommendations.  





Executive Director White asked that Mr. Goff explain how the DNL contour is calculated and the difference between that and a single event noise.  Community input will probably indicate that people do not agree with the contours.  People will say that there is significantly more noise than what the contours indicate.





Mr. Goff advised the integrated noise model generates the contours based on a twenty-four hour average.  In some of the big airports like John Wayne Airport in California where they have on-site noise monitoring twenty-four hours a day they take the contours based on a twenty-four hour average because they have twenty-four hour operations.  At SFB on Thursdays, Fridays, Saturdays, and Sundays from 2:00 to 6:00 p.m. heavies come in generating the noise problem.  If that is put in a noise model and generated for twenty-four hours, it will indicate that there is little or no noise.  An attempt had been considered in order to verify single event noise in order to establish that at certain times people do hear noise.   Operational recommendations will be made in the study in terms of what air traffic control may want to look at in terms of how aircraft are coming in and taking off.  The noise study has verified that at certain times people do have a complaint and they do hear noise.  When noise contours are generated on a twenty-four hour average, there is no indication of a problem.  When a Part 150 Study is done in terms of land use, you need to look at the land use around the airport to see if there is anything that can be done in terms of zoning, building codes, etc.  The contours indicate that there really is no problem from a federal guidelines standpoint with noise from this Airport.  In terms of a single event noise level at certain times of the day and certain days of the week, it has been verified that there is noise that is attributable to this airport above 65 LDN.  





Executive Director White advised under federal guidelines the noise people hear on a single event scale does not qualify for any federal mitigation measures such as soundproofing, relocation, buyouts, etc.  That is an issue with which the Authority has to deal.  





Board Member Glenn asked if while measuring the noise any noise was picked up from the interstate or was the noise truly aircraft noise?





Mr. Goff advised the equipment picked up true aircraft noise.  There also were ambient noise levels.  The smaller number on the chart indicated the ambient noise level.  The higher number indicates noise from aircraft overhead.    





Board Member Herbenar asked if the EPA or OSHA, whoever is responsible for protecting environment noisewise, considered 65 DNL to be harmful or adverse.





Mr. Goff advised that had actually gone before the Supreme Court who set the 65 DNL, but not on a single event basis.  He advised he thought we owed it to the public to verify the noise levels.  





Executive Director White advised it had been an important point to him as a new resident of the area he had not been aware of the noise level issues prior to moving to the area.  His neighbors in Lake Mary constantly asked him why there was so much noise.  On investigating when he goes outside and looks up at aircraft, he sees Southwest, Delta, United, and American and advises his neighbors that the aircraft did not come from Orlando Sanford Airport.  On checking further, charts indicate that the north/south runway extension of the eastern most runway at Orlando International Airport just happens to point right through Lake Mary.  In talking with the tower manager at Sanford, it was verified with radar tracks that on many occasions  the straight out northern departures from Orlando that do not get clearance to climb out very high do climb straight over Lake Mary.  Then the opposite is true when they land from the north.  They make their long straight in approaches over Lake Mary.  He felt very comfortable in saying that a sizable number of the noise calls the Authority gets are for aircraft landing or departing Orlando International Airport.  An attempt to verify that information more conclusively would be made.





Drew Genneken, HNTB, advised that the north south traffic going into Orlando International Airport actually generated noise levels above 65 DNL at a greater duration than aircraft arriving at Orlando  Sanford.  Aircraft arriving in Sanford are at a much lower altitude for a shorter span of time.





Mayor Dale asked if that had been verified in the study.





Mr. Goff advised they had operational recommendations that would be made to the FAA.





Chairman Wright advised if the Authority were to operate and approach the problem in terms of requirements of the federal government guidelines, and if we plugged in the noise levels that we are getting against the ambient conditions, then took that over a twenty-four hour time span, we would get an indication that there is not a noise problem at this Airport.  However, several things are happening.  We have some single event experiences of people that we are going to try to work on at the conclusion of the study to deal with in terms of traffic controlling, and we are also going to try to identify what noise events are attributable to Orlando and attempt to get those dealt with in terms of take-off and landing patterns on their north runway.





Chairman Wright introduced and thanked Wes Pennington, Chairman of SANAC, for the volunteer work he had done.





Mr. Pennington briefed the Board regarding the SANAC progress.





Mr. Pennington advised it was easy to be Chairman of SANAC with someone like Jack Dow who does all the leg work.  The Executive Director attends their meetings and Mayor Dale has attended some meetings as well.





Mr. Pennington advised the mission for the Part 150 Study was to quantify the problem.  SANAC members have been working for two years beginning with remnants of the past Part 150 Study.  Getting the update had been helpful.  As was pointed out, identifying aircraft that are actually going to Orlando International Airport is a problem which recently came forward as data collection began.  As more people become aware of the facts our complaints will go down and much of it is not actually in our back yard.  That needs to be identified and the public educated along that line.  SANAC has assisted the general public by coming up with a home page on the internet whereby they can now report noise complaints electronically.   We identify the time the event took place along with other information in order to zero in on what specifically happened and what aircraft was involved.  Over a two year time period, SANAC has taken on a number of challenges, one of which was a brain storming session, whereby the general public was invited to participate.  That was particularly helpful.  All SANAC meetings are public meetings.  Thirty-eight items were identified that have since been quantified and put into or before sub-committees.  We are very close to coming to the Authority with a report on the results of those thirty-eight items.  The items included appointing a “noise sensitive” director, which apparently the Board did.  The list ran the gamut from shutting down the airport to other suggestions which have been taken under advisement.  SANAC has been working very closely with air traffic control and has had a lot of cooperation.  One thing that was done to reduce noise was to increase the speed limit.  There used to be a speed restriction on aircraft coming in which meant that they had to drop the wheels and flaps prior to coming into the Airport in order to maintain the low speed  By increasing the speed limit, aircraft can now come in clean on a lower power setting and that cuts down some of the noise.  The speed limit was a key element and was an artificial restriction.  The ILS will allow precision approach to Runway 27.  In the past, an aircraft coming in for precision approach or for low altitude approach would have to circle to land if the wind was in a condition where they had to land from that direction.  This meant aircraft with flaps and gear out had to fly over Sanford at a very low level making a circling approach.  They will now be accommodated with a precision approach.  He expressed his appreciation to all who went to bat on getting the ILS.  A meeting had been conducted in Oviedo with a briefing that had previously been taken to different communities in an effort to inform people about what SANAC is doing.  This meeting had to do with a resolution in support of scheduled service into Sanford.  Oviedo wants SANAC to come back and do a workshop in the future.  SANAC is processing the thirty-eight items and will come to the Authority with a report on them.  The British Airline carriers now voluntarily sit on the ground for up to five minutes until they can get clearance to climb to altitude.  They used to have a hold down, meaning they would get to 2000 feet and pull the power back, then they would be cleared to climb to a higher altitude.  They were spending a lot of time raising and lowering the power level and staying at lower altitude for an extended period of time.  They are now climbing out to higher altitudes sixty to seventy percent of the time. 





Mr. Pennington advised he would answer any questions.





Board Member Gibson advised that the Airport’s prevailing winds were from the east and to use the ILS there would be times that a small tail wind would have to be accepted.  He asked if that was going to be acceptable to the British carriers.





Mr. Pennington advised that it depended on the aircraft.  The large aircraft can accept up to 10 knots tail wind.  One of the things the ILS will allow is take-off to the east if there are calm wind conditions.  This would be helpful particularly on a night operation.  





Mayor Dale advised much of it was a mind set with the air traffic controllers.  They are accustomed to the traffic pattern and do not generally want to change.





Board Member Glenn advised as a member of the Board she would like to express her sincere appreciation to Mr. Pennington.  He has served the Board for several years as Chairman of SANAC, and these are not fun meetings.  It speaks well for staff and for Mr. Pennington that we are getting feedback.





Chairman Wright expressed his appreciation and that of the entire Board as well.





Board Member Robertson advised he would like the record to show, and the press needed to print, the fact that many of the complaints that are the single events are not aircraft coming into Sanford.





Chairman Wright advised the other thing that needed to be fairly evident by this meeting was that, notwithstanding everything that would indicate that the Authority did not need to be doing anything about noise, the Authority is still seizing on the opportunity to do everything it can.





Mayor Dale advised one of the things he tried to emphasize when he was out in the public was to let people know that we take noise complaints seriously.  However, there are 365,000 people in Seminole County and we had 61 noise complaints last month.   At peak time we get about 200 to 257.  That sounds like a lot when you look at the number of people who are served by the Airport, but it really is a very small percentage, although it is a serious matter.  When you read the press, you would think that fifty percent of the people in Seminole County are complaining about noise.  It speaks to the fact that we are working hard to address noise problems.





ITEM #7:	PRESENTATION BY FINANCE DIRECTOR ON FY 1998 AUDIT





Director of Finance, Susan Flowers, introduced Rick Mann from Hartsock and Hartsock, CPA.





Mr. Mann thanked the Board for giving Hartsock and Hartsock, CPA, the opportunity to prepare the audit report for FY 1998, and airport staff for their assistance and cooperation in completing the audit.  He briefed the Board regarding the FY 1998 Audit.





Mr. Mann called attention to Page 1 and 2 advising the audit was the Standard Unqualified Report with several paragraphs added, which had solely to do with the Year 2000 (Y2K) issue.  This is something that the Government Accounting Standards Board made auditors add to the report basically saying that the results of the Airport’s efforts at this point are unauditible.  We have no way of verifying that so this qualification had to be added to the report.  Other than that, the audit report is the Standard Unqualified Report.  He further pointed out that 99% of all governmental entities, whether they were county, city or special districts, received the identical qualification.  Y2K note is on Page 15.





There is a $220,000 (approximate) decrease in total revenues for the year primarily because, as pointed out by Board Member Robertson earlier, there were no fuel sales in 1998.  Fuel sales actually discontinued in mid 1997.  Revenue for fuel services went down by $646,000.





There are no comments on internal control.





There is one issue with respect to compliance noted on Page 20.  On Page 26 the finding in general deals with the payment of impact fees from the Airport to what is known as the Airport Sponsor, the City of Sanford.  The Airport, when accepting grant agreement, signs assurances that they agree to live by.  One of those is grant assurance Number 25 which says:  The use of airport revenues at an airport that has received Airport Improvement Program (AIP) grants is subject to the provisions of 49 U.S.C. sections 47107(b) and 47133 and AIP Grant Assurance 25, which states in part that all revenues generated by the airport will be used for capital and operating costs of the airport, the airport system, or certain other facilities related to air transportation.  It is the position of the FAA that using airport revenue to pay impact fees to the Authority’s sponsor (City of Sanford) which are assessed before impacts are known or quantified are violations of the sponsor assurances and federal law.  During the year ended September 30, 1998, the Authority paid to the City of Sanford a total of $10,373 in various water, sewer, police and fire impact fees.  





Discussion ensued.





Mayor Dale advised there was a problem in that the City of Sanford has a bond covenant requiring the collection of impact fees.  Those fees cannot be waived.  The FAA may have to change their mind on that.  We cannot treat other developers different than we treat ourselves.  





MOTION:  By Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, that the Chairman and Counsel meet with the City of Sanford and the Authority’s Auditor and work out the glitch.





Mr. Mann advised that this is a topic for which several airports had asked the FAA for guidance.  FAA issued their interpretation of the rule.  The Office of the Inspector General has yet to issue an opinion.  It may change, but right now the comment is based solely on the guidance that is out there.





Discussion continued.





Chairman Wright advised he would meet with Airport Counsel, Mayor Dale, and Mr. Mann and come back with a report at the March meeting.  





Discussion regarding Y2K.





Executive Director White advised a group of staff were meeting and going to each of the computer systems the Authority has, not just visible PC’s, but identifying anything that is micro processor controlled like fuel pumps, fire trucks, elevators, etc.  An assessment of all those had not been completed as yet.  A list of products had been provided by the FAA because a certification issue is at stake as well.  The Authority will be working with all tenants, and over the next few months will have identified all of these systems anyone can put their finger to and then try to test these systems.  Some are already on-going.  We are already testing financial and accounting systems.  Once the report is completed, information will come back to the Board.  Right now it is just too soon to tell.





Discussion continued as to the FAA, airline schedules, and other interruptions that could be impacted by Y2K.





Executive Director White advised at this moment the official position of the FAA and the Air Transport Association, which represents all of the carriers in the U.S. as well as the International Air Transport Association, is that they do not anticipate a problem on that day.  The guidance we are getting from the federal government is don’t worry we are taking care of it.





MOTION:  By Board Member Shoemaker, seconded by Board Member Gibson,  to accept the Audit Report as presented.   


Motion passed.





ITEM #8:	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





Executive Director White reported:





	1.	Thanks to all who attended the ribbon cutting for the grand opening of the ARFF Station and other projects.  About 110 people attended, which far exceeded what we thought we would see.  We got some great press coverage.  Thank you letters had been sent out to Congressman Mica for attending.


	2.	Up-date on Construction of Taxiway Fillet Project


The Authority accepted a FDOT JPA for $385,000 (50/50) to construct taxiway fillets.  One of the conditions for approval and acceptance of the JPA was that OSI or TBI would pay the 50% share that would normally fall to the Authority.  At this moment the Authority does not have assurance from OSI or TBI that they will pay that reimbursement.  Mr. White had spoken with TBI’s Director of Finance with no assurance from TBI that they will pay the 50% funds which is around $200,000.  OSI/TBI are not sure how they can come up with the money.  They have offered to lend the money at a low interest rate or they might take it as a credit toward future rent that they owe us.  In either case, it is not a good idea.  The reason being that the Authority would never have built this project on its own, certainly not on this kind of schedule to do it immediately.  It is not included in the five year plan because no one had ever requested it.  OSI came to the Authority specifically and said they had to have it because of the introduction of the new Airbus A330, which begins service to Sanford this summer.  There is still in the minds of some engineers a question as to the legitimacy of doing some of the construction based upon technical data provided to us by the manufacturer of the Airbus aircraft, which has calculations of wheel bases, lengths of aircraft, turning radius, etc.  So the engineers can debate that one, we don’t have an answer.  We are still troubled by this because we are moving on a fast pace.  In fact, we are accepting bids on the project later this week (Friday).  Once we have the prices from the contractors, we will know exactly what it will cost to construct.  We are hopeful that it would be less than the $385,000.  The cost will not be known until the bids come in.  The Authority will need to move quickly once the bids are received to be able to enter into a contract to build the project and in order to meet the schedule.  The job is about a 45 to 60 day project.  The Authority’s goal was to have the project finished by May 1, 1999.  The way we left it with TBI last week was that our accountants would work with their accountants to come up with a mechanism to do it.  Mr. White thought that the bottom line as to why they have not agreed to reimburse the Authority the money to pay for the project was that this is an accounting question and TBI cannot show it on their balance sheet because it is not their property.  It is a taxiway and a runway that cannot be leased to them.  Hopefully by the March meeting we will be able to continue.  The Authority does not have the money for this project.  There are no other construction projects that can be canceled or delayed that would create the kind of funding needed.





Chairman Wright asked if there was anything in the OSI/TBI lease agreement that would be an obligation on their part to make these repairs.





The answer was no.





Chairman Wright advised that if we anticipate the type of aircraft that would require the fillets coming in, it is something we would expect to have to do.





Executive Director White advised we would if we had a reasonable assurance that those kinds of aircraft are coming in.  It is a Catch 22.





Chairman Wright advised that it seemed that even a loan at a good interest rate or the best terms you could get would seem like a good idea.





Discussion ensued as to how to fund the project.





Board Member Shoemaker advised under the circumstances the Authority could go back to the FAA and get a 100% project grant and tell them it will be another year.





Executive Director White advised it was unlikely that the FAA would fund the project this year.  The Federal AIP expires in March 1999 and FAA is not taking anymore grant applications at this time until October.  The State has already participated with a 50% grant so they will not participate further.  Discussions with OSI/TBI would continue on how to fund the project.





Discussion continued.





	3.	Negotiations with SunJet


	4.	C. E. Avionics update


	5.	DRC


JettAire construction of two new 18,000 square foot each hangars.


Celeste Industries proposal to construct large maintenance hangar.


	6.	Legislative Request for Funding Report and Memo of Explanation


Discussion regarding location for Celeste Industries hangar.





ITEM #9:	COUNSEL’S REPORT





Nothing to report.





ITEM #10:	MAYOR’S  REPORT





Mayor Dale reported:


	1.	Solicitation through Seminole Vision Mayor’s Manager’s Council input of other Cities, Chambers and business groups to become more regionally involved with the airport.   More involvement with these groups is needed and it would be good to invite the groups to conduct some of their meetings at the Airport.


	2.	Class “B” Airspace meetings at Sanford and Kissimmee.


Mayor Dale and Chairman Wright to follow up on Class “B” Airspace.


	3.	Bickering between JettAire and SunJet





Executive Director White advised he wanted to make sure that everyone was up to speed.  The Authority has not been able to make a legal determination as to the validity of the SunJet leases which seems to be the crux of the issue and the argument.  According to the Airport Authority’s fuel permit, it simply says that SunJet can fuel aircraft that are either owned or leased.





Mayor Dale advised that he hated to see the constant bickering.  He did know for a fact that there had been occasions when SunJet wanted jet fuel and there was none available at JettAire.  This was on aircraft that SunJet did not have leased and SunJet could not sell fuel.  He did know for a fact that there had been occasions when there had been no avgas available.  Those are concerns.  If SunJet cannot sell fuel and there is no fuel available, that aircraft is not going anywhere.





Counsel advised that the legal issue is whether or not the Authority is not requiring SunJet to meet the minimum standard for an FBO to fuel third party aircraft.  The position of the Board has been to this point that we are not going to inquire into the validity of the leases that have been provided to us.  This has been discussed.  The Board could get pro-active and tell SunJet to go back to fueling the original five aircraft with which they began or the Board could say, which they have so far, that we are not going to get into that.  Counsel did not believe that he had any authority to depose SunJet’s lessees to determine validity of the leases.  The FAA advised that they did not recognize the distinction between owned aircraft and leased aircraft.  The problem, if we have one, is that the leases for these aircraft are not artfully drawn.  We could face an uphill battle if there was a lawsuit.  That has been a concern.





Discussion continued. 





Mayor Dale advised it had to be brought to a conclusion because it was taking up too much of the Executive Director’s time as well as his own time.  The fact of the matter is that JettAire now claims that they have sustained considerable damage as a result of violation of the fueling permit.  He asked if the Board had determined that there is a violation of the fueling permit;  did the permit limit fueling to the original five aircraft or does the permit say any aircraft owned or leased; does SunJet always notify the Authority of aircraft added to their fleet of leased or owned aircraft; do they still fuel from JettAire; and has there been occasion when SunJet has tried to fuel from JettAire and been advised there was no fuel?


 


Executive Director White advised  each time SunJet added an aircraft to their fleet they had sent a copy of the lease agreement and they notify the Authority of the tail number which is kept on a master list.  Staff had gone back and checked through fueling transactions and there had not been a single instance of an aircraft fueled by SunJet that was not on the master record.  In staff’s opinion, we do not see a violation of the permit.  The leases appear to be what they are and that is all we can do.





Discussion continued regarding instances of aircraft needing fuel and JettAire advising that they were out of fuel.





Chairman Wright advised that there had been a lot of discussion about JettAire this morning.  There was a lot of concern about the way they pay and also concern about dealing with someone who every other week sends letters threatening a lawsuit.





Board Member Robertson asked if JettAire was required to have product, and if they did not have product, did that break their lease?





Counsel advised there were standards in the FBO Agreement to which JettAire has to adhere.  If there were consistent and repeated occurrences of inability to service under that agreement the Authority would have the right to terminate the agreement.  That would not help us because at this point no one else is authorized to sell fuel.  There are standards that have to be met.  We just do not see a pattern at this point.


Board Member Shoemaker advised this point had been a concern of his all along and was the very reason that the Authority had originally gone into the fueling business.  





Board Member Herbenar advised that Chairman Carlton Henley and Chairman Mel Martinez had addressed a group at a Chamber luncheon.  He found their remarks interesting and encouraging.  Chairman Martinez, in addressing issues, had said specifically he recognized the need for both Orlando Sanford Airport and Orlando International Airport to exist and serve Central Florida, and that it was his desire to work to create greater cooperation so that both airports could prosper.





Mayor Dale advised that Chairman Martinez had set up a meeting with him for the end of February.





ITEM #11:	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT





Chairman Wright reported on his attendance at his first METRO PLAN Meeting in a non-voting capacity.





ITEM #12:	NEXT MEETING DATE — MARCH 2, 1999





There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.





Respectfully submitted,











Victor D. White, A.A.E.


Executive Director
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